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Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) Request –  190918008
Thank you for your request in which you asked for the following information from the Ministry of Justice (MoJ): 
I would like to find out:

1. how many females are in prisons in the North West currently. Can I have figures between 2009-2019. 
2. In this can we please have a breakdown of female prisoners in HM Styal between 2009 and 2019. 
3. How many women over 65 are in North West prisons between 2009 - 2019.
Your request has been handled as a request under FOIA. For ease of reference, I have numbered the main parts of your request.
I can confirm the MoJ holds information you have requested in respect of female prisoners in the North West and specifically for HMP Styal.
In relation to questions 1 and 2, the information requested is exempt under section 21 of the FOIA, because it is reasonably accessible to you at table A1.13 within our prison population publication at the link below:
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/820163/population-30June2019-annual.ods
On question 2, HMP Styal is a female only prison and is the only one in the North-West region. As such it’s figures at line 167 of table A1.13 is all that answers both questions 1 and 2 of your request. All other prisons in the North-West are outside the scope of your request as they are male only. They include: Altcourse, Buckley Hall, Forest Bank, Garth, Haverigg, Hindley, Kennet, Kirkham, Lancaster Farms, Liverpool, Manchester, Preston, Risley, Thorn Cross and Wymott.
In relation to question 3 however, I have provided within the attached excel spreadsheet, data for the over 65 women prisoners in prisons at the North-West region.
Some information is exempt from disclosure under section 40(2) of the FOIA, because it contains personal data.
If a request is made for information and the total figure amounts to two people or fewer, the MoJ must consider whether this could lead to the identification of individuals and whether disclosure of this information would be in breach of our statutory obligations under the General Data Protection Regulation and/or the Data Protection Act 2018. We believe that the release of some of this information would risk identification of the individuals concerned. For this reason, MoJ has chosen not to provide an exact figure where the true number falls between one and two. However, it should not be assumed that the actual figure represented falls at any particular point within this scale; 'two or fewer' is used as a replacement value from which it would be difficult to isolate or extract any individual data.
Personal data can only be released if to do so would not contravene any of the data protection principles set out in Article 5(1) of the General Data Protection Regulation and section 34(1) of the Data Protection Act 2018.
We believe releasing the requested information into the public domain would be unlawful. Individuals have a clear and strong expectation that their personal data will be held in confidence and not disclosed to the public under the FOIA.  
This is an absolute exemption and does not require a public interest test.
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